## MDDC FULL COUNCIL - 4<sup>TH</sup> SEPTEMBER 2024 - ISSUE

## Paul Elstone – Questions.

## Question 1

Despite the land at Knowle Lane Cullompton having been valued at <u>only</u>£1.665 million, the Council, Cabinet and Committees have been told that the Council paid £3.662 million for this land.

But an examination of the Council 2023/24 Accounts has revealed that on the 2nd February 2024 the Council paid 3 Rivers £4.394 million – a payment clearly shown as for the purchase of Knowle Lane. The difference between the £4.394 million actually paid to 3 Rivers for Knowle Lane and the £3.662 million that was said to have been paid is £732,000.

Please can this very substantial discrepancy of £732,000 be fully explained?

Response from the Chairman – it is again unfortunate that you choose against tabling your questions in advance of the meeting or contact the relevant Cabinet Member or officer so you could receive an answer to your question(s). Especially, as you have asked a very straight forward question, but described it as a discrepancy. The £732,000 is the VAT on the transaction which is fully recoverable by the Council from the HMRC and therefore does not show as a cost in our accounts.

## **Question 2**

When the very low Reputational Risk ranking for 3 Rivers was challenged by a member of the Audit Committee on 20 August, the S151 Officer said that he considered the risk ranking was correct and said he thought it was time to move on and not dwell on the past.

In his response, the S151 Officer admitted that 3 Rivers had been a <u>mistake</u>. Also saying that the problems at 3 Rivers were down to poor trading conditions in 2019.

Response from the Chairman – after returning to the recording from this meeting it is disappointing to reflect on how you have chosen to quote from our S151 Officer's response. He gave significant context to his detailed response which included reference to "after significant years of hindsight it could be viewed as a bad decision". In his response he then went on to reference the

deterioration in market conditions between 2019 and 2021. You again appear to have been rather selective in how you have chosen to quote from him.

But trading conditions in 2019 were good. The Bank of England interest rate was at 0.75 percent and falling. Building material prices had been flat for an extended time. Property prices were increasing. It was not the trading conditions that was the problem in 2019, this is just an attempt at an excuse.

The S151 Officer was the 3 Rivers Finance Director in 2019 and knew that 3 Rivers was already in financial distress at that time.

In November 2019, the Council had to make an impairment of £790,000 for 3 Rivers bad debts on the Working Capital and St George's Court loans.

The S151 Officer had advised the Cabinet, in 2017, that they should set up the 3 Rivers Company and let them build St George's because it would make a profit of £350,000 plus. But by November 2019 the S151 Officer fundamentally changed position and told the new Cabinet, in respect of St Georges Court, that, and I quote *'There was obviously no profit in it'*.

Response from the Chairman – I am surprised as to why you are drawing the Council's attention to a multi-million pound development changing in cost projection by circa £350k in a 2.5 year period. It is his formal role to provide the Council with financial updates/forecasts, as and when circumstances change.

Will <u>all</u> members accept that until all relevant information is made available to the public, including Audit Reports and Business Cases and which have previously been suppressed and based on 3 Rivers supposed business damage and confidentiality, then the Reputational Risk to this Council from 3 Rivers will persist and may even escalate?

Response from the Chairman – all information relating to 3Rivers has been made available, within the legal boundaries of commercial sensitivities and I note your further and ongoing comments regarding reputational risk. It may even be pertinent at this point to reflect on what or indeed who is potentially causing this reputational risk you refer to.

It is worth noting that the reputational risk as quoted, referred to the risk that council debate would impact negatively on the company. The risk clearly states 'This risk is expressed as damage to the company (and hence the council as shareholder)'. At the time this was added to the risk register, the tone and

tenor of council debate was often fraught, argumentative, and disrespectful. The risk mitigations as identified highlight that challenging poor behaviour in the council chamber, and elected members managing debate in a respectful way, were key aspects of addressing the risk. Since the council has now made clear and unanimous decisions on this issue, and the company has been wound down, there is little risk of further damage to the company (or council as shareholder) at this point. The revised risk rating reflects this.

This administration has taken unanimous decisions to address the challenges left to us and to put the council back on the path of financial responsibility and robustness. The council does not consider any ongoing public questions on this topic a reputational risk in the way that seems to be implied by the questioners. Public questions are a valuable part of our openness, transparency, and commitment to good governance.